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ust a quick one, as I don’t want to take up too much of your time with pointless chat. Hmm, not a very credible line to take, as anyone who’s ever had the bad luck to get into a conversation with me will testify. Especially that bastard Ken Leicester. Ideally I’d be able to bend your ears back with, say, 30,000 words of unadulterated drivel, but sadly, I’ve only got limited material to work with, so you’ll probably get off quite lightly.





Great news


Congratulations to Liz and her Really Wrecked partner, Phil (or ‘Beef’, as Adam ‘Tub’ Frost keeps insisting I call him in case people confuse him with all the other Phils in the club) on the birth of their first child. James weighed in at 6lb 2oz and is currently sleeping off the shock of finding out who his parents are. Bad luck, little Jim.





Web things


The web site (http://www.reallywrecked.com) has got some new stuff on it. There’s a fab new photo album with some photos you’ve seen, and some you haven’t. Unfortunately, lots of them are in black and white at the moment because I scanned them in monochrome for the newsletters. But I’ll do some colour ones soon.


So if you’ve got any pictures that record pivotal or unusual moments in our shared history (pics of decent fish, Stevie getting a round in, Adam not falling asleep on deck, Smedley not involved in a huge tangle etc.) send them to me and I’ll include them in our album. It would be great to get a more or less complete archive of club members with fish. Either scan the photos or slides yourselves (100dpi is fine) and email them to me as jpegs, or send them to me and I’ll do ’em.





�More trips


We’ve got some dates with Chris again at last. Phone Adam on 01273 478886 (home) or 01306 743744 (work) if you fancy coming on any of the following:


Friday 10th December 1999


Friday 14th January 2000


Friday 11th February


Friday March 3rd


Monday March 20th


The first date should feature cod and conger with any luck, and the rest will be mainly codding trips, though the big pollack may have started to show by March, which is why we’ve got two trips booked then. We’re due a session or two heaving in big fat double-figure pollack. Winter trips tend to be closer inshore than the summer jaunts (though not always), so the journey times should be reduced accordingly.


Adam also suggests that if in the mean time you’re getting itchy for more fishing, you might like an evening codding/bassing off the beach or a day’s piking at Ardingley Reservoir. It should be a laugh, and will give you the opportunity to see Adam fall asleep in a new fishing environment. Let him know if you fancy doing either.





Dinner date


There’s a very special treat in store for all of you on the evening of Saturday the 22nd of January – the Grand Inaugural Really Wrecked Annual Gala Evening. Put in your diaries and DON’T FORGET IT. It’s bound to be an night of high jinks and bad behaviour, though I must just reassure Paul Myles that there’ll be plenty of lemonade to drink, and we’ll make sure he’s at home snuggled up in front of his Onedin Line videos by 9 o’clock. 


We’ll be making a number of awards, including the coveted Really Eelly Tankard for the biggest eel taken on a club trip in 1999. At the moment Clive is in line for this most prestigious trophy, but there’s still one more trip to go this year…


Partners are, of course, welcome, but do make sure they realise that at some point in the evening, they are going to be confronted by a drunken Frost wanting to discuss in great detail the relative merits of the flasher pirk as against the home-made lead-filled gas pipe, or Clive talking a rapt group through the gutting and filleting of the various fish species found in the English Channel.


And, naturally, as part of the general fishy flavour, there will be piscine speeches and all sorts of marine-based entertainment, (though if you’re really good, I promise I won’t make a speech), and the traditional attempt by Adam to persuade everyone to play conger-cuddling. So phone Adam now and confirm your place. DON’T MAKE HIM HAVE TO PHONE YOU FIRST. You know what he’s like when he gets grumpy.


We haven’t got anything sensible like a menu or a price per head yet, but you can rest assured it will all be delicious and good value for money. If you’ve got any decent suggestions as to where we should hold it, phone Adam or me (0171 733 8049).


One last thing, we’ve decided to bite the bullet and ask for a £5 sub for next year. This is to cover the cost of postage and to pay back the £175 of deposits I’ve got with various skippers in the club’s name. If you think £5 is a bit steep for the dubious privilege of being sent another piece of unwanted junk mail all too regularly, then HOW DOES A TENNER SOUND, YOU BASTARD?


On this note, we’d like to say a fond farewell to (as of the last paragraph) ex-club member Steve Newham, who would love to pay the subscription only he seems to have left his wallet in his other jacket. 





Wednesday 15th of September


And now on with the fishing reports. In the absence of Chris, we booked a couple of trips with Larry Ryan, amiable skipper of Timerlin, which we’ve sometimes shared wreck space with. By the time the first trip came around though, Larry had got himself a new ride, this being Trinitas, a 38’ Lochin, which used to be Electric Blue, the famous Plymouth charter boat.


The weather was pretty poor as we set off on what we hoped would be an eeling trip. The wind was force 3-4 and forecast to rise throughout the day.  This made Trinitas roll around quite a bit – more than we’re used to with the boats we’ve fished on recently. 


There isn’t too much to say about the trip itself because it was more or less a complete washout. Larry wasn’t used to the electronics on the new boat, so it took an age to locate the wrecks. And for most of the day the wind and tide were pushing in the same direction, so we drifted over the productive areas very quickly indeed.


Despite the fact that there were fish showing over most of the wrecks we fished, we didn’t have a single take. Nothing worked – not ’gills, pirks, Rapalas, baits, nothing. On top of that, it was too rough to get the hook down, so we didn’t have a chance to fish for the eels we’d come for. On the up side, we did lose vast quantities of tackle in the various wrecks we visited, so we had a lot less to lug off the boat at the end of the day. 


We moved closer inshore for an hour or so at the end of the day, and slowly drifted another larger wreck (the wind was against the tide by this stage) where Mick picked up a couple of small bream and the rest of us had a few scad on light tackle to remind us what catching a fish felt like. But that was it. Not one of our better days, but then, as some foolish optimist once said, you need days like that to make you appreciate the good ones.





Monday 11th of October


This was mostly a bassing trip, which is definitely Larry’s speciality, well, his other speciality, after his main one, which is drifting for cod and pollack, and waiting (and this is the really clever part) until the boat is slap bang over the middle of the snaggiest, most wreck-net-festooned, pirk-and-gill-hungriest part of the wreck before saying “Away you go boys”. Did I mention that we lost some tackle on the trip before?


The tide was ideal for bass, so first stop was the pouting ground to pick up a few livebaits. This patch of rough ground never fails to produce tiny, perfect livebait-sized pout. Never except for on this day. There were plenty of whiting, which would do as livebait, but none of the pout. They’re never there when you need them, little bastards.


As well as the whiting, the rough ground turned up one other surprise – the club’s second ever allis shad! Such is the rarity value of the species here that Les, captor of the first one, confidently predicted that this was one record that would stand forever. Bad luck Les, this little six ounce beauty means your last record has gone – a sad day for the man who once held four club bests. Ray Bachelor is the proud new record holder, though I don’t expect it to last too long, once Les bends the full force of his shad-angling know-how towards the recapture of ‘his’ record.  


On the other side of the boat, another member of the crew, Chris Grant, was beginning to believe he was the subject of a jinx of similar proportions to that of Phil’s notorious blue rod. For the last four trips, he’d watched as all around him one-armed blind men with orange Courlene handlines and no bait were hauling up huge specimens of every race, creed and colour, while all he got to play with were doggies and pouting. 


Not that Chris had let this get to him. You could hardly hear the noise of the engine over his constant carping about his bad luck on the way to the first wreck.


And when they finally arrived, Chris let up long enough to impale a whiting and lower it to the bottom as the boat began its drift. The tension was palpable. Who would take the first fish? 


But there was no sign of any bass that first drift. Nor the next. Nor the next. Or the next or the next or the next… you get the idea.


And then, just as people were beginning to give up hope, on perhaps the eighth drift, who should feel the unmistakable lunge of a hungry bass but Mr. I’m-so-unlucky-why-does-everyone-catch-but-me-it’s-not-fair? A few moments later he was beaming a beam that would have lit up Lewes in a power cut, as his prize – a bass of around 2½lb – lay in the net.


A couple of drifts later and it was 2-0 to the burly Scot as he bagged another, this one around 3½lb. After four blanks, it was time to celebrate, or more precisely, time to rub everyone else’s face in the fact that they’d had nothing. In the course of this gloating, it emerged that Chris had in fact made a slight change to his rigs before this latest, successful trip, and we’re lucky enough to have diagrams of the ‘before’ and ‘after’ rigs for our first ‘spot the difference’ competition at the end of the newsletter. 


The wreck went quiet after that, so Larry took our crew to another couple of wrecks in search of more. On one of these, Ray took the only other bass of the trip, and the best fish at 5lb 6oz. 


And then it was time to anchor up and see what would take a bait. For most people, that meant eels, though as usual, ‘Two Dogs’ Deacon bravely struck out for the fearsome and physically imposing black bream. He didn’t disappoint, landing two or three medium-sized fish for his trouble.


The others had a few strap conger between them, though no-one came anywhere near toppling Clive’s 52lb fish as the best eel of the year. So it was down to Chris ‘voodoo’ Grant to provide the last thrill of the day with another record. While others were hauling up straps, he managed to hook into and land a late-season tope. While not a monster, it still comfortably beat our rather feeble previous best, pulling the scales down to 16lb. If anyone else feels like it, perhaps we could get together a party to try to post a decent tope record from the rough ground and fast tides off the Isle of Wight.





Late news


Lastly, a party of four anglers including Karen and Les from our little club entered the Weymouth species hunt. While they didn’t win, they certainly didn’t do too badly, finishing about mid-table. Special mention must go to Les though, for his splendid effort in the President’s Pairs. After two day’s fishing for as many species as possible, Les caught loads and with a partner drawn at random from the other competitors he came second overall. Well done Les, and I hope you manage to make it out with us more often next year.


And that goes for a few of you. There’s Jari van Hatala, who booked three trips last year and cancelled every one, with the unfortunate financial penalty that this incurs. Perhaps you should miss out the middle step nest year. Just send me a big sackful of money and save yourself the bother of booking. And Steve Courtman, where are you? Are you, like the Bigfoot, a creature of myth and legend? Did we just imagine you? Was it all a 
